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NAESB WEQ Coordinate Interchange Scheduling Subcommittee (CISS) Meeting Draft Minutes – March 19, 2019
Wholesale Electric Quadrant

Coordinate Interchange Scheduling Subcommittee (CISS)
Conference Call
March 19, 2019 from 9:00 AM – 4:00 PM Central
DRAFT MINUTES
1. Welcome 
Mr. Phillips welcomed the participants to the meeting and the participants introduced themselves. Ms. Trum delivered the NAESB Antitrust and Meeting Policy reminder.  Mr. Phillips reviewed the agenda.  Mr. Skiba moved, seconded by Mr. Robinson to adopt the agenda as final.  The motion passed a simple majority vote without opposition.

The participants reviewed the draft minutes from the January 30 – 31, 2019 meeting.  Minor changes were made to correct the attendance list.  
The participants reviewed the draft minutes from the February 12, 2019 meeting.  Minor changes were made to correct a typographical error.

Ms. Gerush moved, seconded by Ms. Franz, to adopt the both sets of revised draft minutes as final.  The motion passed a simple majority vote without opposition.

The final minutes for the January 30 – 31, 2019 meeting are available at the following link: https://naesb.org//pdf4/weq_ciss013019fm.doc 
The final minutes for the February 12, 2019 meeting are available at the following link: https://naesb.org//pdf4/weq_ciss021219fm.doc 
2. Discuss Formal Comments for 2019 WEQ Annual Plan Item 3.h/R18011, and, if necessary, Develop Late Formal Comments
Mr. Phillips stated in response to the recommendation developed by the subcommittee, formal comments were submitted by Powerex, BC Hydro, WAPA, Tri-State Generation and Transmission, the WEQ Standards Review Subcommittee, TVA, PJM, and jointly by IESO, ISO-New England, MISO, NYISO, PJM, and SPP.
Mr. Fotiou spoke on behalf of the comments submitted by Powerex.  He stated that the Powerex submitted comments in support of the recommendation, explaining that the proposed revisions resolved the issues raised in the standards request.  Powerex submitted Standards Request R18011 for the purpose of aligning tagging system software with the standards.  Mr. Fotiou stated that with current implementations, some entities are allocated additional times to conduct market assessments.  He explained that the current recommendation represents the easiest option to address the request and would ensure that each party is allocated the same time.
Ms. Ambrosi spoke on behalf of the comments submitted by BC Hydro.  She stated that BC Hydro is in support of the recommendation as the proposed modifications are the most cost-effective option to addressing the issue.

Mr. Skiba spoke on behalf of the comments submitted jointly by IESO, ISO-New England, MISO, NYISO, PJM, and SPP.  He stated that after review of the recommendation, the position of the joint commenters is that the best approach to addressing the request would be to provide clarity to how the functionality currently works by modifying WEQ-004 as proposed by language consistent with the changes the subcommittee had previously considered as Option 3.  The joint comments include the proposed footnote additions that could be incorporated into the standards.  Mr. Skiba stated that any modifications to the standards that would require a change to how the functionality currently operates should be coordinated through NERC.  
Ms. Franz asked what type of coordination would be necessary.  Mr. Dhuri stated that the timing tables included in INT-006-4 indicate that reliability entities have a maximum of ten minutes to complete the reliability assessment.  He explained that the recommendation as written would result in a combining of the distribution window and assessment period, which could cause a reduction of one minute for assessments.  Ms. Franz stated that the INT-006-4 does not guaranty that reliability entities will have the full ten minutes to conduct a reliability assessment but rather states that entities have less than or equal to ten minutes to conduct the assessment.  Mr. Fotiou stated that WEQ-004 only addresses market assessments and should not impact the time entities have for reliability assessments.  Ms. Gerush stated that entities which have to perform both reliability and market assessments, such as transmission service providers, are only provided one ‘act on by time’ to complete both assessments.  She stated that as suggested in the joint formal comments, the original standard requesters should first seek clarification from NERC regarding the current implementation.  Mr. Browning agreed, stating that a programmatic change to tagging systems would also impact reliability entities.
Ms. Trum stated that if there was general agreement among the subcommittee participants that the requesters should first seek input from NERC, then the subcommittee can vote to recommend that the WEQ Executive Committee remand the recommendation while the clarification is being sought.  She explained that a similar issue arose as part of discussion on EIR Enhancement Request ER16001 and in that instance, the subcommittee agreed to postpone further development to allow the requester to seek clarification from NERC.  Ms. Ambrosi stated that clarification from NERC was not needed and instead the subcommittee participants should work towards the development of a compromise position. 
Mr. Buus noted that regardless of which option is chosen, there could be an issue related to timing for the assessments.  He explained that the current implementation may allow some entities to receive slightly more than the ten minute allotment while the proposed recommendation may provide some entities with slightly less than the ten minute allotment.  Ms. Franz suggested that the subcommittee consider developing interconnection specific timing tables.  Mr. Phillips stated that the participants had previously discussed that option but determined it was unfeasible as this could cause a disconnection between tagging systems. 
Mr. Dhuri spoke on behalf of the comments submitted by PJM.  He explained the comments identify three main issues: 1) that the requester should first seek clarification from NERC as changes to tagging systems would impact reliability entities, 2) that the current standards language has not resulted in non-uniform implementation of e-Tagging, and 3) that the proposed modifications do not provide sufficient benefits to the industry.  
Mr. Fotiou stated that the current implementation of e-Tagging is not correct because it does not adhere to the standards.  He explained that currently, the one minute allowed for distribution is lumped together with the total time allotted for the assessment window, resulting in some entities being allowed additional assessment times.  Mr. Pradhan stated that the implementation of e-Tagging is dependent on the e-Tag Functional Specification.  He explained the way e-Tagging systems operate today complies with the specification as currently written with the intent being that each party would receive the full ten minutes allotted for assessments, as previously directed by the industry.  Mr. Skiba noted that the current implementation of this aspect of tagging functionality has been in place for over a decade and goes back to when the e-Tag Functional Specification was a NERC document.  Mr. Reese stated that if parties were intended to receive the full ten minutes for an assessment, then the standards should be written as such.  He noted that the timing tables state that parties have less than or equal to ten minutes.  It was noted that the timing tables may be meant to identify how long parties have to submit their approvals, not the actual length of the assessment window.
Mr. Robinson spoke on behalf of the comments submitted by TVA.  He stated that based on discussion during the meeting, TVA would be supportive of the alternative language put forth by the joint comments submitted by IESO, ISO-New England, MISO, NYISO, PJM, and SPP as this language is consistent with what the subcommittee previously discussed as Option 3.

Mr. Reese spoke on behalf of the comments submitted by Tri-State Generation and Transmission Association.  He explained that Tri-State Generation and Transmission Association is in support of the recommendation as this modification is the best solution to address the request as previously agreed upon by a majority of subcommittee participants.
There was not a representative available to speak on behalf of the comments submitted by WAPA.

Mr. Phillips noted that the WEQ Standards Review Subcommittee had submitted formal comments suggesting a minor modification to correct the footnote numbering.

The participants reviewed and discussed the timing tables as included in the WEQ-004 and INT-006-4 standards.

Mr. Fotiou stated that Powerex could have previously supported what was discussed by the subcommittee as Option 3 but could no longer support that option as a majority of the subcommittee participants had agreed that the current recommendation was the best proposed solution.  He explained that Powerex would be supportive of pursuing an alternative solution if that proposal guaranteed that entities would not receive more than ten minutes to conduct the assessments, which the alternative language put forth by the joint commenters would not achieve.
Ms. Trum stated that the goal of this subcommittee is to attempt to develop a recommendation that will achieve a consensus position that can be supported by both the subcommittee participants and the WEQ Executive Committee.  She stated that the subcommittee could potentially consider developing late formal comments proposing modifications to the recommendation, voting to recommend that the WEQ Executive Committee consider remanding the recommendation back to the subcommittee for further discussion on issues raised by the formal commenters, or developing late formal comments proposing no additional modifications to the recommendation.
Mr. Buus noted that the subcommittee had previously developed proposed modifications to the standards in support of Option 3 before making a determination to pursue Option 2.  He suggested that the participants could review this language if there was support for pursuing an alternative option.

Mr. Pritchard stated that as a majority of the participants had already agreed to the modifications proposed in the recommendation, he was unsure if the subcommittee should proceed with the development of late formal comments that would propose an alternative option.  Mr. Reese and Mr. Fotiou agreed.

Mr. Pritchard asked if the recommendation had been reviewed by NERC.  Ms. Trum stated that she had made the recommendation available to NERC staff.

Mr. Buus stated that speaking on behalf of BPA, the modifications proposed by the recommendation were still the best option to address the issue and expressed support for incorporating the minor corrections proposed by the formal comments of the WEQ Standards Review Subcommittee.  Ms. Franz and Mr. Reese expressed support for moving forward in this manner as well.
The participants agreed to conduct a straw poll to determine if there was majority support for a way to proceed.  Option 1 would be to proceed with the development of late formal comments from the subcommittee incorporating the modifications proposed by the formal comments of the WEQ Standards Review Subcommittee.  Option 2 would be to continue to discuss the development of late formal comments from the subcommittee based on positions raised by the other formal commenters.  Mr. Pritchard (Duke Energy – Distribution/LSE), Ms. Franz (NV Energy – Transmission), Mr. Armstrong (Duke Energy – Transmission), Mr. Buus (BPA – Distribution/LSE), Mr. Steigerwald (BPA – Transmission), Mr. Edwards (BPA – Marketer/Broker), Mr. Fotiou (Powerex – Marketer/Broker), Mr. Reese (Tri-State Generation and Transmission – Transmission), Ms. Downey (Pacificorp – Transmission), and Mr. Sullivan (CAISO – IGO/Planners) voted in support of Option 1.  Mr. Saini (Entergy – Transmission), Mr. Dhuri (PJM – IGO/Planners), Mr. Robinson (TVA – Transmission), Mr. Griffin (Southern Company – Transmission), Mr. Browning (MISO – IGO/Planners), Ms. Gerush (SPP – IGO/Planners) and Ms. Mendrala (ISO-New England – IGO/Planners) voted in support of Option 2.  The results of the straw poll showed 10 participants voting in support of Option 1 and 7 participants voting in support of Option 2.
Mr. Reese asked if individuals could submit additional formal comments on the recommendation.  Ms. Trum stated that the formal comment period for the recommendation closed on March 14, 2019 but that additional comments could be submitted as late formal comments.

The participants developed modifications to the recommendation to incorporate the proposed revisions in the formal comments of the WEQ Standard Review Subcommittee.
The participants discussed each set of formal comments submitted to develop a response.

In discussion on the formal comments submitted by TVA, Mr. Phillips noted that the participants had not addressed the comment regarding postponing industry implementation of changes to tagging systems until the Commission had taken action on the revisions to the standards.  Mr. Skiba stated that a new version of the e-Tag Functional Specification incorporating the proposed standard revisions in the recommendation should not be implemented until after FERC action.  Mr. Buus stated that the industry has frequently implemented a new version of the e-Tag Functional Specification prior to FERC action on proposed modifications to the standards.  Ms. Trum stated that for new versions of the e-Tag Functional Specification, upon approval by the WEQ Executive Committee, the WEQ CISS develops and votes on the implementation plan, which includes setting the implementation date and determining the required interoperability testing.  Mr. Pradhan stated that in the past, the implementation of new tagging functionality by vendors is usually done following the release of a new version of the e-Tag Functional Specification and on a timeline as coordinated by the WEQ CISS.  Ms. Gerush stated that if the modifications to the standards as proposed in the recommendation will require changes to the tagging functionality, there should be corresponding modifications to the e-Tag Functional Specification to ensure consistent implementation.

Mr. Norris moved, seconded by Ms. Franz, to submit the standard revisions incorporating the WEQ Standard Review Subcommittee formal comments and the subcommittee responses to the formal comments as late formal comments for consideration by the WEQ Executive Committee.

Ms. Gerush asked for a balanced vote to be taken on the motion.  The motion passed a unanimous balanced vote with votes cast by Mr. Norris (BPA – Transmission), Ms. Ambrosi (BC Hydro – Transmission), Ms. Franz (NV Energy – Transmission), Mr. Saini (Entergy – Transmission), Mr. Robinson (TVA – Transmission), Mr. Reese (Tri-State Generation and Transmission – Transmission), Ms. Downey (Pacificorp – Transmission), Mr. Baisden (Southern Company – Transmission), Mr. Johnson (NRG – Generation), Mr. Fotiou (Powerex – Marketer/Broker), Mr. Pritchard (Duke Energy – Distribution/LSE), Mr. Buus (BPA – Distribution/LSE), and Mr. Sullivan (CAISO – IGO/Planners). 
	Segment
	Votes Cast
	 
	Balanced Vote
	 

	 
	YES
	NO
	TOTAL
	YES
	NO
	TOTAL

	Transmission
	8
	0
	8
	2
	0
	2

	Generation
	1
	0
	1
	1
	0
	1

	Marketers/Brokers
	1
	0
	1
	1
	0
	1

	Distribution/LSE
	2
	0
	2
	2
	0
	2

	End Users
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0

	IGO
	1
	0
	1
	1
	0
	1

	Tech/Services
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0

	Total
	13
	0
	13
	7
	0
	7


Mr. Skiba (MISO – IGO/Planners), Mr. Stone (Softsmiths – Technology/Services), Ms. Gerush (SPP – IGO/Planners), Mr. Sloan (MCG – End User), and Mr. Dhuri (PJM – IGO/Planners) abstained from the vote.
3. Other Business

The NAESB office will work with the subcommittee chairs to schedule the next meeting.
4. Adjourn
The meeting adjourned at 2:31 PM Central on a motion by Mr. Skiba, seconded by Mr. Reese.
5. Attendance

	First Name
	Last Name
	Organization

	Brenda
	Ambrosi
	BC Hydro

	Jack
	Armstrong
	Duke Energy

	Dan
	Baisden
	Southern Company

	Shari
	Brown
	SPP

	Nik
	Browning
	MISO

	David
	Busby
	Southern Company

	Zack
	Buus
	BPA

	Connor
	Curson
	Powerex

	Bhushan
	Dhuri
	PJM Interconnection

	Kathee
	Downey
	Pacificorp

	Robert
	Edwards
	BPA

	Demetrios
	Fotiou
	Powerex

	Marilyn
	Franz
	NV Energy

	Julie
	Gerush
	SPP

	Eric
	Griffin
	Southern Company

	Alan
	Johnson
	NRG

	Cheryl
	Mendrala
	ISO New England

	Mike
	Norris
	BPA

	Joshua
	Phillips
	SPP

	Alok
	Pradhan
	OATI

	Alan
	Pritchard
	Duke Energy

	Doug
	Reese
	Tri-State Generation and Transmission Association

	Ron
	Robinson
	TVA

	Narinder
	Saini
	Entergy

	Ann
	Shintani
	BPA

	Ed
	Skiba
	MISO

	Chris
	Sloan
	MCG

	Larry
	Stone
	Softsmiths

	Robert
	Sullivan
	CAISO

	Caroline
	Trum
	NAESB
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